# KENT COUNTY COUNCIL

MINUTES of a meeting of the Kent County Council held in the Council Chamber, Sessions House, County Hall, Maidstone on Thursday, 12 December 2013.

# PRESENT: Mr E E C Hotson (Chairman) Mr P J Homewood (Vice-Chairman)

Mrs A D Allen. Mr M J Angell, Mr D Baker, Mr M Baldock. Mr M A C Balfour, Mr R H Bird. Mr H Birkby, Mr A H T Bowles, Mr D L Brazier. Mr N J Bond, Mrs P Brivio, Mr R E Brookbank, Mr L Burgess, Mr C W Caller, Miss S J Carev. Mr N J D Chard, Mr P B Carter. Mr B E Clark, Mrs P T Cole, Mr G Cooke, Mr G Cowan, Mrs M E Crabtree, Ms C J Cribbon, Mr A D Crowther, Mrs V J Dagger, Mr D S Dalev. Mr M C Dance. Mr J A Davies. Dr M R Eddv. Mr J Elenor. Mrs M Elenor, Mr T Gates. Mr G K Gibbens. Mr R W Gough, Ms A Harrison, Mr M J Harrison, Mr M Heale, Mr P M Hill, OBE, Mr C P D Hoare, Mrs S V Hohler, Mr S Holden, Mrs S Howes, Mr A J King, MBE, Mr J A Kite, MBE, Mr S J G Koowaree, Mr R A Latchford, OBE, Mr R L H Long, TD, Mr G Lymer, Mr S C Manion. Mr B E MacDowall. Mr T A Maddison. Mr R A Marsh. Mr F McKenna, Mr P J Oakford, Mr B Neaves. Mr M J Northey, Mr J M Ozog, Mr L B Ridings, MBE, Mr R J Parry, Mr C R Pearman. Mrs E D Rowbotham, Mr J E Scholes, Mr W Scobie, Mr T L Shonk, Mr C Simkins, Mr J D Simmonds, Mr C P Smith, Mr D Smyth, Mrs P A V Stockell, Mr B J Sweetland, Mr A Terry, Mr N S Thandi, Mr R Truelove, Mr M J Vye, Mr J N Wedgbury, Mrs J Whittle, Mr M E Whybrow, Mr M A Wickham and Mrs Z Wiltshire

IN ATTENDANCE: Geoff Wild (Director of Governance and Law) and Peter Sass (Head of Democratic Services)

#### **UNRESTRICTED ITEMS**

# 45. Apologies for Absence

The Director of Governance and Law reported apologies for absence from the following Members:

Mr Ian Chittenden Mrs Trudy Dean Mr Peter Harman

# 46. Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests or Other Significant Interests

(1) Mr Cowan declared an interest as both he and his wife were foster carers for Kent County Council.

- (2) Mr Hoare declared an interest in Question 9 as a director of Conduit, a community interest company that gets young people into employment in the construction industry.
- (3) Mr Koowaree declared an interest as he had a grandson who is a Looked After Child.
- (4) The following Members declared an interest as members of their family were employed by KCC; Mr Bond, Mr Caller, Mrs Whittle, Mr Maddison and Mrs Brivio.

# 47. Minutes of the meeting held on 19 September 2013 and, if in order, to be approved as a correct record

- (1) Mr Latchford emphasised a point that he had made in his response to the Leader's report, 'where a name' should have read 'an aim'.
- (2) Mr Vye referred to Minute 44 on the Motion for Time Limited Debate and stated that there had been a very good debate on the idea of a living wage for employees at KCC and there had been some sympathy right across the Chamber for this. He stated that he had been disappointed to see that some Members who had vocally supported the living wage had then not done so in the vote. The Chairman noted this point.
- (3) RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the meeting held on 18 July 2013 are correctly recorded subject to the correction above and that they be signed by the Chairman.

#### 48. Chairman's Announcements

# (a) Death of Lady Pender OBE DL

The Chairman announced with great sadness the death of Lady Pender OBE DL on Thursday 26 September 2013.

Lady Pender was appointed as a Deputy Lieutenant in 2001 and was elected to the County Council in 1981 and served as the Conservative Member for Sandwich until 1997. She was Chairman of the Adoption Agency Sub-Committee, the Community Services Sub-Committee and the Social Services Committee. She served on the Emergency Committee, the Fire and Public Protection Committee, the Policy and Resources Committee, the Police Authority and the Probation Board.

Lady Pender was a Kent Ambassador, Honorary President of the Kent Association for Disabled People, President of Fairbridge Kent, KCA and East Kent National Trust and Patron of Home Start, Maidstone. She was Chairman of Governors at Sandwich Technology School from 1983 to 2001.

Lady Pender was appointed as an Honorary Alderman for the County of Kent on 15 December 2011. She was awarded an OBE in the New Year's Honours list this year for services to the community in Kent.

Mrs Sarah Hohler, Mr Alex King, Dr Mike Eddy, Mr Martin Vye and Mr Steve Manion gave tributes to Lady Pender.

# (b) Death of Mr John Tolputt

The Chairman announced with much regret the death, on Thursday 19 September 2013, of Mr John Tolputt, the former Labour County Councillor for Maidstone South East, who served on the County Council between 2001 and 2005. Mr Tolputt was also a Maidstone Borough Councillor representing Heath ward.

Dr Mike Eddy gave a tribute to Mr Tolputt.

# (c) Death of Lord Kingsdown, KG PC

The Chairman stated it was with much sadness that he had to inform Members of the death of Robert "Robin" Leigh-Pemberton, Lord Kingsdown, on Sunday 24 November 2013.

Lord Kingsdown was elected to the County Council in 1961 as the Conservative Member for the Hollingbourne No. 2 Division and served until 1977. He was Chairman of the old County Council in 1972 and of the new County Council from 1973 to 1975. He was also the Leader of the Conservative Group. Lord Kingsdown is a former Governor of the Bank of England and Lord Lieutenant of Kent.

Lord Kingsdown was appointed as an Honorary Alderman on 19 December 2009.

Mr Paul Carter, Mrs Paulina Stockell, Mr Roger Truelove, Mr Dan Daley, Mr Mike Harrison, Mr Tom Maddison and Mr Leyland Ridings gave tributes to Lord Kingsdown.

After the minute's silence:

The Chairman moved, the Vice Chairman seconded and the Council agreed unanimously that the Council records the sense of loss it felt on the sad passing of Lady Pender, Mr John Tolputt and Lord Kingsdown and extend to their families and friends its heartfelt sympathy to them in their sad bereavements.

# (d) Severe flood alert – 5 and 6 December 2013

The Chairman stated that, as Members were aware, due to a combination of unusual weather and sea conditions expected during high tides on 5 and 6 December the Environment Agency had issued a severe flood alert for several UK areas. The main risk areas in Kent were Greenhithe, Aylesford, Faversham, Whitstable and Sandwich with some 1,200 properties identified as being most at risk of severe flooding.

KCC Community Wardens had worked in partnership with Police, Fire and Rescue officers and Borough and District staff to go door-to-door in all the affected communities to warn and inform people. Four centres had been opened by KCC and district councils in Sandwich, Whitstable, Faversham and Aylesford with two more opened by Medway Council.

Fortunately the flooding was much less severe across the county than in other areas of the UK. Although flood levels in Sandwich were higher than the Environment Agency had predicted, actually higher than the levels recorded in the tragic storm of 1953, sandbags, temporary flood defences and the new under-construction flood defences stemmed much of the excess water flow.

In total around 104 properties were flooded, 38 homes were evacuated and 30 residents made use of the rest centre facilities with many other residents choosing either to stay at home or make alternative arrangements with friends and relatives.

The Chairman stated that he would like to take this opportunity as Chairman of the County Council and on behalf of all KCC Members to publicly thank all those staff, officers and volunteers from many agencies who had worked tirelessly through the night and over the 36 hour period of the previous Thursday and Friday.

# (e) Carols

The Chairman invited all Members to join him for lunch and carols in the Atrium, Invicta House at 1:00 pm.

# (f) Honorary Alderman

The Chairman announced that the additional meeting for the Honorary Alderman would take place immediately after the lunch interval at 2:15 pm.

#### 49. Questions

Under Procedure Rule 1.17 (4) 7 questions were asked and replies given. 3 questions remained unanswered at the end of the thirty minutes and written answers were given.

# 50. Report by Leader of the Council (Oral)

- (1) The Leader began his speech by stating that he thought it would be appropriate approaching the end of the year to reflect on some of the successes and challenges of the last year as well as looking forward to some of the significant challenges to be faced in the coming year.
- (2) On the success front the Leader stated that he was delighted that the final series of Ofsted inspections of Children's Services had taken the Council out of the inadequate category. In the coming year the Council had to build momentum and ensure it had the very best support for the young vulnerable young people living in Kent communities and build on the substantial recovery of improved Children's Services with an aim to delivering the very best support in safeguarding arrangements across the county of Kent.
- (3) Facing up to the challenge of delivering the same level of business with a lot less money had been a massive issue for the current year and would continue to be in the future, particularly as 2015/16 approached with the compounding effects of less money and the effect of further cuts being made to local government from

2015/16 onwards. The Leader stated he had been delighted that at the last Cabinet meeting it was reported there was a £4m underspend to date, projected to be the outturn for the current year and he hoped the Council could maintain that momentum.

- (4) There was an on-going consultation on the broad proposals for the 2014/15 budget with the public and voluntary and community organisations across the county of Kent which was going exceedingly well. The Leader stated that the consultation would be discussed further at February's budget setting meeting but generally the feedback from the consultation was that KCC was doing the right thing in the way that it was reengineering its services under the 'Facing the Challenge' heading and he would expand on this later in the morning.
- (5) He wanted to concentrate on two other areas of significance which were taking up a significant amount of his time, appropriately as they were not only very important to the future direction of this authority but also more broadly the welfare of the residents in the county of Kent. He was absolutely delighted that Kent had been awarded Pioneer status for its groundbreaking ambitions on health and social care integration, one of only 14 authorities that were given that Pioneer status out of 99 local authorities up and down the country that had applied for it. It was the ambition, not only of Kent County Council, but also of lead clinicians and those sitting on the Health and Wellbeing Board (HWB), to set out where they believe health and social care integration needed to be. The HWB was working to define what good health service provision and social care provision should look like in Kent from 2018 and beyond. Many of these ambitious proposals were laid out in 'Delivering Better Health Care for Kent' and it was exciting to be involved in working alongside national government to revolutionise the delivery of health and social care and if this was done right much better use could be made of massive amounts of public money in delivering better health services for the residents in Kent.
- (6) The second significant issue was 'LEPland', Local Enterprise Partnership land. From 2015/16 Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs) across the country would have great significance with most of the local transport funds being put through them. Economic development and the single local growth fund, encompassing not just transport but a new pot for economic development proposals, was real new money which was not going to be top sliced from either district and borough or county councils although it had not yet been identified where the £2bn to fund this would come from. The Leader stated that business led LEPs, working with those in local government, would decide the priorities and the allocation of the money including a substantial amount of European money under the European Social Fund (ESF) and the European Regional Development Fund (ERDF) from 2015/16 which was not far away.
- (7) A final proposition, a single growth plan for Essex, Kent and East Sussex, was required by March 2014 and the Leader stated that he was determined that the chapter for Kent and Medway, working very closely with Medway, would articulate how a significant resource, some £100m a year every year coming in to Kent and Medway, was spent against the ambitious proposals to manage sustainable housing growth and growing successful economy in the county of Kent. The Leader stated there was going to be an enormous shunt of responsibility away from local government to business led LEPs, but he would rather deal with LEPs then the old Regional Assemblies which met endlessly, debated endlessly, and achieved very little.

- (8) Finally, the Leader stated, in recent weeks he had had one to ones with the newly elected members on his side of the Chamber, and yet again, they had endorsed the extraordinary welcome that they had received in the authority and had reflected universally on how welcoming and open staff in the organisation had been to them. He stated that at this time of year we should reflect on that, and should be enormously grateful for the hard work, dedication, help and support the employees of the authority gave in the complex range of services they provided to the residents of Kent. He was sure everyone would like to join with him in thanking staff, wishing them and their families a very happy Christmas and looking forward to working with them in difficult times in the coming months.
- (9) Mr Latchford stated that he had heard the Leader's messages and he would address these but he first wanted to take the opportunity, on behalf of his group, to say a big thank you to Mrs Whittle for the work that she had put into the Children's Centre issues. He said it had been clearly demonstrated that a properly researched project presented well for public consultation had ensured what many would consider to be the best result, although of course the loss of any resource was regrettable.
- (10) Mr Latchford stated that the LEP would provide an opportunity to bring much needed money into Kent however the key word in the acronym was Partnership and he suspected that the Leader of Essex County Council, for example, was currently saying the same thing to his Council. Until the wrappings were removed and the gift was revealed what Kent would receive from the LEP and the benefits of this would not be known.
- (11) As for being a Pioneer, Mr Latchford stated, this too would be a case of wait and see. Being a Pioneer was an opportunity to bring about efficiencies and have a say in setting up new organisations but the role of guinea pig was another gift to consider as the Council was undergoing the radical and challenging transformation process. However Pioneer status was excellent news.
- (12) Mr Latchford stated that he had just had a note passed to him that the government had just announced they were ditching Option B on the Lower Thames Crossing and he presumed this would mean further consultation and delays.
- (13) The day's agenda concentrated on the transformation issues and also waste and recycling with much more detail in both papers. Ever since he had joined the Council he had regularly been informed by the Leader at Group Leader meetings, however the detail had only been released with the publication of the papers before Members. He noted there would be staff reductions from within the organisation; however, it appeared to his Group that the top tier management and costs needed further review and the commissioning proposals would need intense scrutiny to ensure that all tendering processes were faultless; executed to ensure the best value for KCC and that the functions definitely could not be carried out in-house at a more beneficial rate.
- (14) Mr Latchford finished by echoing the Leader in wishing everyone a very Happy Christmas and thanking Members and officers for the support they have received since they came to the Council in May.

- (15) Starting his response with LEPs Mr Cowan stated that when they had first come about he had felt that they were too big, too massive and open to running out of control. Now that LEPs were more business led they were closer to what the first letter stood for, 'Local', but while it was all very well having the status the bottom line was that they needed to deliver.
- (16) He said it was very good that KCC was one of the 14 Pioneers of health and social care integration. In a recently published report local surgeries across the country had been found to have maggots, out of date vaccines and medicines, personal data left lying about and dirty furnishings but Mr Cowan had been thankful that none of these surgeries were in Kent. He stated that he would watch the development of the Pioneers with interest.
- (17) Turning to consultations Mr Cowan said he had often asked whether KCC consulted with the community to see what they wanted or to tell the community what they were going to do. Mrs Whittle had announced in July that she was going out to consult on the closure of 23 children's centres and would not make her decision until the consultation closed. Mr Cowan congratulated Mrs Whittle on what he called a true consultation stating that she had gone out on the ground, listened to people, engaged with all concerned groups and had agreed to retain 11 of the centres and reduce hours in many others proposed for closure. He hoped that this would be the way consultations were run in the future.
- (18) Mr Vye, on behalf of Mrs Dean, stated that the services of the County Council were entrusted to all Members not just the Administration and he was sure all Members were glad when they succeeded. He was very pleased that health and social care integration by the Council had been marked in the way that it had and with the LEP being embarked on he hoped there would be a special emphasis on the support and promotion of small and medium size enterprises (SME) which were the backbone of the economy of Kent.
- (19) Referring to Children's Services, Mr Vye said he was delighted that they no longer had the label of inadequate round their necks and all credit was due to those who had worked so hard to produce this result. He pointed out that there was still a big challenge facing the Council; in Specialist Children's Services there was a steady increase in children in care leading to a predicted overspend of £1.3m on fostering, a greater need for preventative services leading to an overspend of £790k and more money needed for care leavers which actually had a £1.2m overspend and there was a huge saving of £4.6m marked in the draft Budget papers for the coming year.
- (20) Speaking of food banks and the Kent Supported Assistance Services (KSAS) Mr Vye stated that the numbers of people who had used and applied for these services and help had increased dramatically and this level of poverty would have an effect not just on Children's Services but also on Education. Later in the day he would be offering to work with the Administration to remedy this situation but that a clear idea of the task ahead was essential, one indicator of this would be for risk assessments of each proposal for savings from the Transformation Plan going to the Cabinet Committees for debate and discussion.
- (21) Mr Whybrow, in his maiden speech in response to the Leader's report, stated that he wanted to emphasise that the creation of his group was purely for practical reasons with no additional cost.

- (22) He stated that as the fourth responder there was the potential for duplication but he did offer his thanks to Mrs Whittle for the work she had done on Children's Centres.
- (23) Mr Whybrow echoed Mr Carter's thanks to staff for their dedication and services, he had taken up any invitation to visit or shadow officers and groups and he had been hugely impressed.
- (24) In his response, the Leader stated that he had just received a letter from Edward Timpson, the Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Children and Families, dated 11 December which said that having received all the evidence he no longer considered the improvement notice to remain in place for Children's Services and was therefore lifting the notice. Mrs Whittle's role in this had been significant and he was very grateful for her hard work.
- (25) Touching on Transformation, which he would address more in the later paper, he assured Mr Latchford that the market engagement would be vigorous and the selection would be based on those best able to deliver the best value for money and the best services. He also stated that he was glad the opposition Group Leaders had joined him on the Transformation Board.
- (26) As all Group Leaders had touched on the Welfare Reform paper which had been withdrawn from the Policy & Resources Cabinet Committee the Leader assured them that it would go to the mid-January meeting and would be a paper marginally modified at the periphery. He stated that he had wanted to include the right evidence to support some of the statistics and he hoped that those who compared the original with the new report would agree that the changes had been made with honesty and very much a straight bat.
- (27) Turning to some of Mr Cowan's points Mr Carter stated that the carve up of the country in relation to LEPs had not been well done. He hoped that Mr Pickles would do as he has suggested upon the creation of the South East LEP, the largest LEP in the country outside London, and 'make it worth their while' when the single growth fund was allocated.
- (28) He stated that Mr Cowan's comments on GPs being involved in the shaping of health reform agenda in the county was interesting but it was absolutely essential that the reforms were delivered with the patient at the forefront of every change and this needed to be clinician led. Services needed to be designed around patients by those who knew what was needed to produce the service that was best for them.
- (29) He agreed with Mr Vye that balancing the books in the years to come would be a significant challenge but added that an investment in preventative services, both adult and children's services, alongside the investment from health partners was absolutely essential to reduce demand on services. He hoped that the new Transformation Programme would help to with some of these pressures.
- 51. Submission of the Kent Minerals and Waste Local Plan 2013-30 to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government

- (1) Mr Brazier moved, Mr Balfour seconded that the Council endorsed the Pre-Submission Draft Kent Minerals and Waste Local Plan (MWLP), prior to its submission to the Secretary of State, subject to:
- 1. A six week period of public consultation on the plan;
- 2. No material objections being received during the public consultation
- 3. The Director of Planning & Environment being given delegated powers to approve any non-material changes to the MWLP in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Transport & Environment following on from the public consultation and to agree any amendments to the MWLP during the Examination in Public for submission to the appointed planning inspector, if these amendments are likely to resolve objections.
- (2) The Cabinet Member for Transport and Environment introduced the Minerals and Waste Local Plan stating that Members had seen it before at County Council. The Plan was a statutory requirement of the County Council and the strategic plan for the provision of minerals and the disposal of waste in Kent for the years up to 2030.
- (3) Processes had been followed to create a core policy, of calling for sites, establishing preferred options for sites and consulting widely on each step prior to the Plan being brought to full Council for endorsement. Each stage had been monitored by the Minerals and Waste Local Plan Informal Member Group before coming to Council.
- (4) The Plan document was now before the Council for endorsement prior to a 6 week period of consultation leading up to its submission to the Secretary of State. The Plan would then undergo examination in public prior to its adoption by the Council in 2015. The Minerals and Waste Sites Plan would follow and the Cabinet Member hoped that this would be adopted in 2016.
- (5) Mr Scobie moved, Dr Eddy seconded an amendment to the recommendations as follows:

"The Council is asked to note the Pre-Submission Draft Kent Minerals and Waste Local Plan (MWLP) and proceed with a 12 week period of public consultation on the MWLP; and that after the consultation a report should be produced and brought back to full Council for approval."

(6) Following a debate the Chairman put the amendment to the vote when the voting was as follows:

For (36)

Mr D Baker, Mr M Baldock, Mr R Bird, Mr H Birkby, Mr N Bond, Mrs P Brivio, Mr L Burgess, Mr C Caller, Mr B Clark, Mr G Cowan, Ms J Cribbon, Mr A Crowther, Mr D Daley, Dr M Eddy, Mr J Elenor, Mrs M Elenor, Ms A Harrison, Mr M Heale, Mr C Hoare, Ms S Howes, Mr G Koowaree, Mr R Latchford, Mr B MacDowall, Mr T Maddison, Mr F McKenna, Mr B Neaves, Mrs E Rowbotham, Mr W Scobie, Mr T Shonk, Mr D Smyth, Mr A Terry, Mr N Thandi, Mr R Truelove, Mr M Vye, Mr M Whybrow, Mrs Z Wiltshire

Abstain (0)

# Against (45)

Mrs A Allen, Mr M Angell, Mr M Balfour, Mr A Bowles, Mr D Brazier, Mr R Brookbank, Miss S Carey, Mr P Carter, Mr N Chard, Mrs P Cole, Mr G Cooke, Mrs M Crabtree, Mrs V Dagger, Mr M Dance, Mr J Davies, Mr T Gates, Mr G Gibbens, Mr R Gough, Mr M Harrison, Mr M Hill, Mrs S Hohler, Mr S Holden, Mr P Homewood, Mr E Hotson, Mr A King, Mr J Kite, Mr R Long, Mr G Lymer, Mr S Manion, Mr A Marsh, Mr M Northey, Mr P Oakford, Mr J Ozog, Mr R Parry, Mr C Pearman, Mr L Ridings, Mr J Scholes, Mr C Simkins, Mr J Simmonds, Mr C Smith, Mrs P Stockell, Mr B Sweetland, Mr J Wedgbury, Mrs J Whittle, Mr A Wickham

Lost

(7) As the vote on the amendment was lost the Chairman put the original recommendations to the vote whereupon the voting was as follows:

For (51)

Mrs A Allen, Mr M Angell, Mr D Baker, Mr M Balfour, Mr H Birkby, Mr A Bowles, Mr D Brazier, Mr R Brookbank, Miss S Carey, Mr P Carter, Mr N Chard, Mrs M Crabtree, Mrs P Cole, Mr G Cooke, Mr A Crowther, Mrs V Dagger, Mr D Daley, Mr M Dance, Mr J Davies, Mr J Elenor, Mrs M Elenor, Mr T Gates, Mr G Gibbens, Mr R Gough, Mr M Harrison, Mr M Hill, Mrs S Hohler, Mr S Holden, Mr P Homewood, Mr E Hotson, Mr A King, Mr J Kite, Mr R Long, Mr G Lymer, Mr S Manion, Mr A Marsh, Mr M Northey, Mr P Oakford, Mr J Ozog, Mr R Parry, Mr C Pearman, Mr L Ridings, Mr J Scholes, Mr C Simkins, Mr J Simmonds, Mr C Smith, Mrs P Stockell, Mr B Sweetland, Mr J Wedgbury, Mrs J Whittle, Mr A Wickham

Abstain (7)

Mr R Bird, Mr B Clark, Mr G Koowaree, Mr T Maddison, Mr A Terry, Mr M Vye, Mr M Whybrow

Against (22)

Mr M Baldock, Mr N Bond, Mrs P Brivio, Mr L Burgess, Mr C Caller, Mr G Cowan, Ms J Cribbon, Dr M Eddy, Ms A Harrison, Mr M Heale, Mr C Hoare, Ms S Howes, Mr R Latchford, Mr B MacDowall, Mr B Neaves, Mrs E Rowbotham, Mr W Scobie, Mr T Shonk, Mr D Smyth, Mr N Thandi, Mr R Truelove, Mrs Z Wiltshire

Carried

- (8) RESOLVED that the Council endorses the Pre-Submission Draft Kent Minerals and Waste Local Plan (MWLP), prior to its submission to the Secretary of State, subject to:
  - 1. A six week period of public consultation on the plan;
  - 2. No material objections being received during the public consultation
  - 3. The Director of Planning & Environment being given delegated powers to approve any non-material changes to the MWLP in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Transport & Environment following on from the public consultation and to agree any amendments to the MWLP during the

Examination in Public for submission to the appointed planning inspector, if these amendments are likely to resolve objections.

# 52. 'Facing the Challenge' - Phase 1 update and new Directorate structure

- (1) Mr Carter proposed, Mr Simmonds seconded that the Council agreed the following recommendations:
  - (a) note the progress on delivering the Whole-Council Transformation Plan: Phase 1;
  - (b) approve the proposed operating framework and new Directorate structure critical to the delivery of the transformation;
  - (c) note the outcome of the formal and informal consultation process;
  - (d) note the actions and timescales that will result from this decision; and
  - (e) note the intention to bring a further update and proposals for debate to a future County Council meeting recognising the changing role of members in a transformed organisation.
- (2) Following a request for a vote on recommendation (b) to be taken separately the Chairman put recommendations (a) and (c) to (e) to the vote when the voting was as follows:

For (79)

Mrs A Allen, Mr M Angell, Mr D Baker, Mr M Baldock, Mr M Balfour, Mr R Bird, Mr H Birkby, Mr N Bond, Mr A Bowles, Mr D Brazier, Mrs P Brivio, Mr R Brookbank, Mr L Burgess, Mr C Caller, Miss S Carey, Mr P Carter, Mr N Chard, Mr B Clark, Mrs P Cole, Mr G Cooke, Mr G Cowan, Mrs M Crabtree, Ms J Cribbon, Mr A Crowther, Mrs V Dagger, Mr D Daley, Mr M Dance, Mr J Davies, Dr M Eddy, Mr J Elenor, Mrs M Elenor, Mr T Gates, Mr G Gibbens, Mr R Gough, Ms A Harrison, Mr M Harrison, Mr M Heale, Mr M Hill, Mr C Hoare, Mrs S Hohler, Mr S Holden, Mr P Homewood, Mr E Hotson, Ms S Howes, Mr A King, Mr J Kite, Mr G Koowaree, Mr R Latchford, Mr R Long, Mr G Lymer, Mr T Maddison, Mr S Manion, Mr A Marsh, Mr B Neaves, Mr M Northey, Mr P Oakford, Mr J Ozog, Mr R Parry, Mr C Pearman, Mr L Ridings, Mrs E Rowbotham, Mr J Scholes, Mr W Scobie, Mr T Shonk, Mr C Simkins, Mr J Simmonds, Mr C Smith, Mr D Smyth, Mrs P Stockell, Mr B Sweetland, Mr A Terry, Mr N Thandi, Mr R Truelove, Mr M Vye, Mr J Wedgbury, Mrs J Whittle, Mr M Whybrow, Mr A Wickham, Mrs Z Wiltshire

Abstain (0)

Against (2)

Mr B MacDowall, Mr F McKenna

Carried

(3) The Chairman then put recommendation (b) to the vote when the voting was as follows:

For (54)

Mrs A Allen, Mr M Angell, Mr M Balfour, Mr R Bird, Mr D Brazier, Mr R Brookbank, Miss S Carey, Mr P Carter, Mr N Chard, Mr B Clark, Mrs P Cole, Mr G Cooke, Mrs M Crabtree, Mr A Crowther, Mrs V Dagger, Mr D Daley, Mr M Dance, Mr J Davies, Mr T Gates, Mr G Gibbens, Mr R Gough, Mr M Harrison, Mr M Heale, Mr M Hill, Mrs S Hohler, Mr S Holden, Mr P Homewood, Mr E Hotson, Mr A King, Mr J Kite, Mr G Koowaree, Mr R Latchford, Mr R Long, Mr G Lymer, Mr S Manion, Mr A Marsh, Mr M Northey, Mr P Oakford, Mr J Ozog, Mr R Parry, Mr C Pearman, Mr L Ridings, Mr J Scholes, Mr C Simkins, Mr J Simmonds, Mr C Smith, Mrs P Stockell, Mr B Sweetland, Mr A Terry, Mr M Vye, Mr J Wedgbury, Mrs J Whittle, Mr A Wickham, Mrs Z Wiltshire

Abstain (2)

Mr H Birkby, Mr A Bowles

Against (25)

Mr D Baker, Mr M Baldock, Mr N Bond, Mrs P Brivio, Mr L Burgess, Mr C Caller, Mr G Cowan, Ms J Cribbon, Dr M Eddy, Mr J Elenor, Mrs M Elenor, Ms A Harrison, Mr C Hoare, Ms S Howes, Mr B MacDowall, Mr T Maddison, Mr F McKenna, Mr B Neaves, Mrs E Rowbotham, Mr W Scobie, Mr T Shonk, Mr D Smyth, Mr N Thandi, Mr R Truelove, Mr M Whybrow

Carried

(4) RESOLVED that the recommendations be agreed.

# 53. Kent Code of Conduct for Members

- (1) Mr Cooke proposed, Mr Ridings seconded that the Council should:
  - (a) approve the changes to the Kent Code of Conduct for Members and the operational procedures; and
  - (b) agree that the next review of the Code and procedures takes place following the County Council election in 2017.
- (2) RESOLVED that the County Council approve and agree the recommendations above.

# 54. Motion for Time Limited Debate

The Motion for Time Limited Debate was withdrawn.